
CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY, 4 SEPTEMBER 2008 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Knapton (Chairman), Councillors Allison,  Boaden, Cape (as substitute for Councillor Hendry), Mrs Clarke, Mrs Glendinning, Layden and Mrs Styth 

ALSO

PRESENT:

Councillor J Mallinson (Deputy Leader and Finance & Performance Management Portfolio Holder)



Councillor Earp (Learning and Development Portfolio Holder)

CROS.111/08
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Hendry. 

CROS.112/08
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Knapton declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.5 – Pay and Workforce Strategy Project Update.  The interest related to the fact that decisions had been taken by the Executive whilst Councillor Knapton was an Executive Member.  

CROS.113/08
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on 24 July and 7 August 2008 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

CROS.114/08
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.

CROS.115/08
WORK PROGRAMME

The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) presented the Work Programme for the Committee for 2008/09.

Dr Taylor reported that the item concerning the Customer Contact Centre had been removed from the Forward Plan and should also have been removed from the Work Programme.  Reports on the Partnership Policy and Procurement Activity had been scheduled for this meeting, but would now be reported to the Committee at its October 2008 meeting.

During discussion Members raised the following observations:

(a) Whilst acknowledging that the Customer Contact Centre item had been removed from the Forward Plan, a Member emphasised that the Committee had taken a keen interest in the matter and had been promised an active involvement in the review of the Centre.  Clearly that had slipped and he was concerned to ensure that Members did not lose sight of the matter entirely.

The Head of Facilities explained that problems had arisen due to sickness and that work remained to be done.  He undertook to take Members’ concerns back.

It was then agreed that the Scrutiny Officer should work with appropriate Officers with a view to addressing the concerns raised.

(b) The future reporting date for Carlisle Renaissance was recorded within the Work Programme as ‘to be determined’.   Members had at the 24 July 2008 meeting of the Committee raised real concerns that a series of issues in relation to Carlisle Renaissance needed to be scrutinised by the Committee. It was particularly crucial that the Committee was afforded the opportunity to scrutinise the work of the Carlisle Renaissance Board as that developed over the coming months.

Dr Taylor replied that, as a result of concerns raised by Overview and Scrutiny, the informal Overview and Scrutiny Chairs Group would meet with the Programme Director of Carlisle Renaissance to go through those issues.  It was hoped that the meeting would take place later this month / early October, the outcome from which must be a clear plan for scrutiny of Carlisle Renaissance. 

A Member added that the Work Programme was a public document and therefore should not include abbreviations.  She did not believe that it should have reached the point that the Chairmen of Overview and Scrutiny had to be responsible for ensuring an effective scrutiny process for Carlisle Renaissance.   A firm message must go forward that effective and timely scrutiny of Carlisle Renaissance proposals was vital.

(c) Why had the Partnership Policy been delayed?

In response, the Director of Corporate Services apologised for the delay, reminding Members that the Partnership Policy had been agreed by Council.  Long-term sickness problems had impacted upon submission of the annual monitoring report.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be advised that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee was gravely concerned at the degree of slippage on the review of the Customer Contact Centre and emphasised the importance of an update report on the matter being submitted to them at an early date.

(2)  The Committee had great concerns that a mechanism for effective scrutiny of Carlisle Renaissance had yet to be put in place and considered it vital that the matter was resolved as a matter of urgency.

(3)  The Committee was concerned to learn that submission of the Partnership Policy annual report had been delayed due to staffing problems.

CROS.116/08
THE FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Scrutiny Officer (Dr Taylor) submitted report LDS.56/08 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 September 2008 – 31 December 2008) issues under the remit of this Committee.  

Referring to KD.032/08 – Property Portfolio Options, Dr Taylor reported that in discussion with the Chairman, Vice‑Chairman and the Director of Development Services, arrangements would be made for the Committee to undertake a Workshop session (to which other Overview and Scrutiny Members would be invited), the date for which would be circulated as soon as possible.

A Member pointed out that the session should be a proper Workshop and not just a presentation followed by questions.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Forward Plan (1 September 2008 – 31 December 2008) issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

(2) That the Committee would undertake a Workshop session on Property Portfolio Options on a date to be determined.

CROS.117/08
REFERENCES FROM OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

(a) COS.78/08 – Review of Corporate Improvement Plan 2007-2010

The Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had on 29 July 2008 considered report PPP.63/08 on the review of the Council’s Corporate Improvement Plan 2007-2010.  Following discussion, the Committee had resolved (Minute COS.78/08):

“1) – That the Corporate Improvement Plan review be welcomed.

2) That the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be asked to ensure that this Committee has a role in scrutinising Carlisle Renaissance in the future. 

3) Sites identified for affordable housing to be included in a future housing report to the Committee.”

(b)  IOS.59/08 –  Scrutiny of the work of Carlisle Renaissance
There was submitted Minute Excerpt IOS.59/08 setting out the decision of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 31 July 2008 following consideration of its Work Programme.  The Committee had resolved:

“(1) That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That reporting dates for items of business marked ‘to be confirmed’ be clarified at the earliest opportunity.

(3) That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee emphasised the need for effective scrutiny of the work of Carlisle Renaissance and wished to adopt a similar approach to that identified by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee at Minute CROS.99/08.”

RESOLVED – That the Minute Excerpts be received, it being noted that future scrutiny of Carlisle Renaissance had been dealt with at Minute CROS.115/08 above.

CROS.118/08
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY  PROJECT UPDATE
Councillor Knapton (Chairman), having declared a personal and prejudicial interest, withdrew from the meeting room during consideration of the matter.

Councillor Mrs Clarke (Vice-Chairman) in the Chair.   

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.22/08 advising Members on the progress of the Pay and Workforce Strategy project.  The project had now entered its final implementation stage for which an Action Plan had been agreed and which also embraced the remaining  actions that would complete the other work packages.

Dr Gooding outlined progress in the areas of Job Evaluation; Single Status; Equal Pay; Implementation and the Pay Policy.  Whilst there had been a little slippage on some target dates, overall the implementation stage was on schedule with no problems to report at the current time.

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) In response to a request for clarification, Dr Gooding explained the purpose of and difference between the National Joint Council (NJC) scheme (used to evaluate all posts up to and including SO2) and the Hay scheme (used to evaluate all jobs at SO1 and above).  Certain posts (SO1 and SO2) had been evaluated using both schemes to ensure consistency.

For those posts that had scored very highly in NJC their Hay score would be used instead for pay modelling; those Hay-substantive staff who scored very low on Hay
were being examined further with a view to having them scored on NJC instead.  At present that related to one (currently vacant) post, however, further work on Equal Pay may mean further staff could be brought into that category.

The term ‘sore thumbs’ was used to describe a limited number of posts where a problem had clearly arisen in the scoring and which had been put back into the system, with an appeal offered (and held) if scores had then been recommended for a reduction.

(b) Was it possible that the Council may be inadvertently discriminating against people because of the boundaries set between scoring on the NJC and Hay schemes?

Dr Gooding advised that one of the work streams was an Equal Pay Review which would look for any injustice in the system.

(c) Had it come to light through the appeal process that any posts had been evaluated under the wrong scheme?

Dr Gooding replied that, as far as he was aware, any movement had been within the overlap area between the two schemes.

(d) Did staff feel re‑assured by the process?

In response Dr Gooding said that, in his view, staff had felt vulnerable throughout the whole job evaluation exercise.  However, no staff should feel anxious that the extensive and robust process undertake with the Trade Unions had been anything but fair.

It had been made clear to staff that there would be no further appeals against scores.  Surgeries were being held, in collaboration with the Trade Unions, for anyone concerned or confused by their score.

(e) What progress had been made on consultation with the Trade Unions on a draft Pay Policy for the authority?

Dr Gooding indicated that Senior Management Team had set up a Steering Group to look at the matter and ensure that the Policy was fit for purpose.  A steer should come forward from SMT over the next few weeks, following which consultation with the unions would be undertaken.

(f) What was the initial response from staff following dissemination of scores?

Dr Gooding imagined that staff would be very anxious since they had not yet received any indication of how their score would affect their pay.

(g) A Member pointed to the contradicting statements within the report and Action Plan, namely that an action plan has been agreed for this stage, work is underway and is on schedule; the target date by which a pay structure would be devised was the end of August 2008; with Member approval by the end of September 2008.  Clearly the end of August date had not been met and today’s meeting was the only scheduled meeting of this Committee in September 2008.

In response Dr Gooding acknowledged the Member’s point and that Member approval would not happen by the end of September 2008.

(h) Appendix 1 – Issues under consideration in formulating a Pay Policy contained numerous questions and considerations which had yet to be answered.  A Member felt that a further report must be submitted to the Committee once those issues had been resolved.

Dr Gooding referred to the resolution requiring a standing item on the Pay and Workforce Strategy to every meeting of the Committee.  The disadvantage of that was that Officers could only report the position at any given time.

When could progress on the issues identified be reported and would a special meeting of the Committee be required?

Dr Gooding replied that SMT required to take a view on the majority of those issues, following which consultation would be undertaken with the Trade Unions.   He anticipated that a report could be submitted to the next meeting of the Committee.

(i) Arrangements for pay protection were unclear.

Dr Gooding explained that the issue of pay protection would be one of the principle areas of expenditure from the monies nominated for Job Evaluation.  Staff were aware that their pay would be protected for at least one year.  Back pay would be the subject of negotiation with the Trade Unions. 

A Member took issue with statement that pay would be protected for one year.  The authority was constructing a new pay policy and there could be no guarantees until the outcome of that process had been determined.

Did pay protection relate to the post or the person?

Dr Gooding felt that it would be preferable if pay protection related to the person in the post so that if the current postholder left the salary payable to the new postholder would reflect the pay award under job evaluation.

(j) When would the financial implications of Job Evaluation be known?

In response Dr Gooding said that the position would not be known until the policy was agreed by Trade Unions and Members.  He hoped, however, that it would be possible to gain an idea of the financial impact within the next few weeks based upon several models.

A Member emphasised that a financial projection was essential for the purposes of constructing a budget.  It was important to determine whether the provision made for Job Evaluation was sufficient given that it was projected over a three year period.  The issue was significant at a time when the Council faced financial pressures.  He added that it was crucial that the Committee understood the position since that would affect their scrutiny of the Council’s Budget.

Dr Gooding replied that at the very least there would be a ‘best guess’. Pay protection and back pay would be one‑off costs for the Council, with the final net pay bill being the most significant issue.

(k) The level of the pay bill could be determined since the parameters put into the model would determine the end result.  It was unclear whether that would be brought forward in discussion with Trade Unions and staff.  What mechanisms would be built into the process to ensure clarity from the beginning?

Dr Gooding explained that, in terms of approach, there were two extremes.  At one extreme the overall sustainable pay bill would not increase, whilst the other was to pay jobs what they were worth and if that resulted in a pay bill which the Council could not afford savings would require to be made.  He believed that the authority’s approach was towards the latter.

A Member said that he would be very concerned if the scheme implied a 6% increase in the pay bill.  He also noted that lease cars were not included in the list of aspects included in the term ‘pay’ (section 3.6).

Dr Gooding advised that the Car Lease Scheme would be reviewed.

A Member felt that there may potentially be a conflict of interest if SMT were considering the Car Lease Scheme.

(l) A Member expressed surprise at the recommendation that a pay structure should include incentives such as a ‘Golden Hello’.  He felt this may be an opportune time to take a more radical look at the Shared Services Agenda.

(m) Was an independent review of Senior Management posts also underway and would the outcome thereof come forward to this Committee for scrutiny?

In response Dr Gooding indicated that the North West Employers were undertaking that review, the results of which would be known shortly.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that the salaries for senior management had been set in 2004 following a restructure of the authority.  She was happy to share the process with the Committee but not the detail.  Scores would be published on the intranet.

(n) The Committee had previously requested that a cash flow impact be included within future reports to the Committee, together with a breakdown on the £3m of revenue reserves earmarked primarily for implementation of Job Evaluation.

Dr Gooding commented that the vast majority of the £3m would be spent on back pay, pay protection and implementation of the overall impact of job evaluation on the pay bill.  He stressed that could only be done when the money was released by the City Council.

The Director of Corporate Services added that the money would remain invested until that time.

RESOLVED – (1) That the use of acronyms should be avoided in future reports to the Committee.

(2) Reports must be meaningful and explain, in more detail, the processes around the NJC and Hay schemes, which would assist the Committee in their scrutiny of the matter.

(3) The Committee would like to be appraised of actions being taken to allay anxiety amongst staff.

(4) The Committee noted that Member approval would not take place by the end of September 2008.

(5) That the Deputy Chief Executive be requested to report (as part of the standing Pay and Workforce Strategy report) to the next meeting of the Committee on the process undertaken for evaluating senior management posts.  In addition, the Deputy Chief Executive to report on progress made by the SMT Steering Group with the various elements of the Pay Policy.

(6) That the Committee was concerned and wished to be advised at the earliest possible date of the financial impact of Job Evaluation for the Council (including the implications of pay protection and back pay), and to be appraised of the outcome of the review of the Car Lease Scheme as that developed.

The Chairman resumed the Chair.  

CROS.119/08
VACANCY MANAGEMENT
Pursuant to Minute CROS.95/08, the Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.23/08 providing details of posts considered by the Senior Management Team for deletion as part of the Vacancy Management process required by the Council’s Budget resolution for 2008/09.

Dr Gooding reported that, as of 26 August 2008, 23.9 established full time equivalent posts (FTEs) were considered of which 5.6 FTEs had been deleted.  That equated to a full year effect saving of £127,600 (target £1.1m) and an actual saving of £121,600 (target £500k).  Those figures were close together due to the majority of deleted posts being so before 1 April 2008.

Whilst scrutinising the report, Members raised the following issues and observations:

(a) In response to a Member’s request the Director of Corporate Services clarified the position and reasoning around certain of the Senior Management Team’s decisions to recruit to posts. The report did not include details of the ‘comments’ field which would have assisted Members in their understanding of the matter.

(b) Was the Portfolio Holder happy with progress on vacancy management and were there any other consequences for the Council?

In response the Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder reiterated his comments to the last meeting of the Executive that, although it was not true to say that vacancy management was a failure, it would not meet the budgetary assumptions made.

Only 5.6 full time equivalent posts had been deleted which was almost a reversal of what was intended (i.e. that only one in four posts should be recruited).  Some savings would be delivered but he did not expect the target to be met this year.

The Portfolio Holder added that if vacancy management was not going to work and reduce the salary bill in the manner required, it would be necessary to look at how the Council could be reorganised to be fit for the future.  It was not the objective to use Job Evaluation to manipulate the wage bill, but the wage bill would be what the authority could afford.

(c) If vacancy management was not working as anticipated what plans were in place to address that?

Although no decision had yet been taken, it was the Portfolio Holder’s view that a more fundamental restructure of the authority would be required.

Would any such restructure coincide with the budget process?

The Portfolio Holder thought that was possible, but could not comment further since no decision had yet been taken.

(d) Had an assessment of jobs where savings could be expected been made at the beginning of the process?

The Portfolio Holder stated that the budgetary estimates were based on average staff movement in a year, with a view being taken by SMT as to which posts could /could not be deleted.  The Executive had no control over and could not anticipate which staff would leave the authority.

(e) There was concern at the potential implications of the failure of vacancy management for the Council’s budget and it was important that the Committee received a further report providing detail thereof.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee was disappointed at the lack of background detail provided in terms of the posts considered by Senior Management Team for deletion as part of the Vacancy Management process and requested that such information be provided to a future meeting.

(2) That the Committee wished to receive regular updates on Vacancy Management, including details of the shortfall in savings achieved and an indication of the effect that may have on other aspects of the Council’s budget.

CROS.120/08
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT, FIRST QUARTER, APRIL – JUNE 2008
The Head of Policy and Performance (Ms Curr) submitted report PPP.79/08 presenting details of the City Council’s performance for the first quarter 2008/09 for the service areas covered by the Committee.   Measures from the National Indicator Set were included for the first time; residual Best Value Indicators would be renamed as Local Indicators; and the report was the first quarterly report produced in Covalent.

The Executive had on 28 July 2008 (EX.192/08) considered the matter (PPP.74/08) and had decided:

“That the Executive :

1. Note the performance of the City Council as presented in the report with a view to seeking continuous improvement in Council services.

2. Welcome the presentation of the information in Covalent and congratulate the officers for their work in bringing the system on line.

3. Use the Performance Information provided in future reviews of the Corporate Plan.

4. Refer the relevant parts of the report to Corporate Resources, Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration.”

Ms Curr drew Members’ attention to question 4 for scrutiny, commenting that it was now opportune to look at the performance indicators which the Committee wished to see.  She suggested that the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group be reconvened to consider the matter.

The Chairman indicated that he was agreeable to that course of action and suggested that the Task and Finish Group comprise three Members of this Committee, together with one Member from the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

It was agreed that the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group be reconvened, to comprise of:

· The Chairman – Councillor Knapton

· The Vice-Chairman – Councillor Mrs Clarke

· Councillor Boaden

· One Member of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee

· One Member of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee

Members then raised a number of issues and observations during their scrutiny of the report:

(a) Disappointment at the level of detail provided in respect of BV12 ‘Working Days Lost Due to Sickness Absence’ which was now well over the target set and had taken the Council into the worst performing group when compared with other authorities. 

The Committee had previously taken a keen interest in action taken to address poor performance in the past.  The position had improved significantly but was now slipping again.  Greater detail on the issue would be required in future (information to include types of illnesses, whether return to work interviews were being undertaken, etc).

In response Ms Curr indicated that the poor performance in that indicator had triggered an exception report to the Senior Management Team (SMT).  An additional update report was presented to SMT ON 19 August 2008, based upon those updates and actions had been set in motion.  Officers could report to the October 2008 meeting of the Committee with greater detail.

A Member felt that the more detailed report to SMT should have been provided to the Committee.

(b) The comments on indicator LP57 ‘Percentage of units let as a percentage of total units available to let’ identified an emerging issue that could have a detrimental impact on the income to the City Council as well as the negative image of empty retail and industrial units.

How would that information be used in the Council’s planning process and the matter be taken forward?

The Director of Corporate Services advised that there was now greater integration of performance information into the financial planning processes.  Concerns would feed into the Budget process.

The Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) added that the issue was important in the short term, but also that a view on the Council’s property portfolio was taken in the medium and long term.

A Member expressed concern that the percentage of units let may indicate the emergence of a longer‑term decline.

Mrs Elliot was not in a position to respond and would require to consult with colleagues in Property Services.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee was concerned to note the decline in performance in relation to BV12 (working days lost due to sickness absence) and LP57 (percentage of units let as a percentage of total units available for let), and wished to receive more detailed information in relation to areas of performance which were below target.

(2) That a detailed report on the issue of sickness absence, including the actions taken to address the poor performance, be brought to the next meeting of this Committee.

(3) That the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group be reconvened, comprising the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Councillor Boaden; and that the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees be requested to nominate one Member from each Committee to serve thereon.

CROS.121/08
ICT SECURITY POLICY
The Head of ICT (Mr Nutley) submitted report CORP.44/08 presenting a proposed ICT Security Policy to replace the current policy which had been identified in a number of audit reports as being out of date.  

Mr Nutley outlined to Members the security principles recommended for adoption, adding that the Policy would be supported by a number of annexes that provided more detailed guidance in specific areas which it was proposed would be updated regularly.  The annexes would be completed and published by November 2008.

The Senior Management Team, the Information Systems Group and Internal Audit had considered the Policy and all staff and Members would be briefed on their responsibilities.

The Executive had on 26 August 2008 (EX.205/08) received the draft Policy and referred it to this Committee for consideration.
In discussion Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) The City Council was currently working towards the joint development of an ICT shared service with Allerdale Borough Council.  Would the proposed ICT Security Policy be compatible with Allerdale.

Mr Nutley replied that one of the benefits of shared services was that the Security Policy would reflect best practice and eventually converge with Allerdale’s policy.

(b) A Member sought clarification of what the City Council currently had in terms of a Security Policy and when that came into being.

In response Mr Nutley advised that the existing Security Policy was at least seven years old and did not cover functional areas such as combating Cyber Crime.  It was important that any policy was updated as the industry changed.

(c) The Audit Committee had on 15 April 2008 given consideration to the issue and expressed a number of concerns (AUC.24/08).  A Member expressed concern that the Security Policy was only now being reviewed and updated after a period of seven years, and at a time when the City Council was embarking upon a very significant change with Allerdale Borough Council.  


Where did the process sit in terms of priority and progress of the shared service with Allerdale.

Mr Nutley explained that some progress had been made.  Guidelines had been developed (43 pages) but had not yet been through the Information Systems Group.  The Annexes to the Security Policy would be owned and monitored by that Group.

Would the Annexes referred to come to Overview and Scrutiny?

Mr Nutley said that they would come to Members in two ways, namely to Overview and Scrutiny and in their capacity as Members.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee looked forward to having sight of the Annexes to the Security Policy as those there developed, together with a presentation from the Head of IT Services at a future scheduled meeting.

[The meeting ended at 11.50 am]

